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July 26, 2023 
 

ST. HELENS MUNICIPAL COURT REPORT 
 
 

CASE UPDATE 
 
Court operations continue to go well. Attached are reports showing the number of 
criminal and traffic cases that the city prosecutor, Sam Erskine, filed in 2022 and the first 
half of 2023. In 2022, the city prosecutor’s office filed 273 criminal cases. From January 
to June of 2023, the prosecutor’s office filed 103 criminal cases. Traffic criminal 
offenses, including DUII, Driving While Suspended, and Hit and Run, continue to be the 
highest volume case types submitted to the court.  
 
In 2022, the police department submitted 639 traffic violations to the court. From 
January to June 2023, the police department submitted 248 traffic violations.  
 
Also attached are revenue reports from 2022 and the first half of 2023 for both criminal 
and traffic violations. The revenue for the first half of the 2023 calendar year is on track 
with the same time period of 2022. 
 
DUII TREATMENT UPDATE 
 
In the last court report, I outlined hurdles that the court and the DUII treatment 
coordinator, Deborah Ruiz, were having with CCMH and Oregon Health Authority. To 
summarize, the issue is OHA’s instructions to treatment providers, such as CCMH, to 
refrain from providing specific details to the court and ADSS about drug and alcohol 
treatment defendants were engaging in. For example, the court was not receiving 
reports about failed UAs, missed classes, etc.  
 
A Washington County Circuit Court Judge conducted a number of hearings and ordered 
the OHA DUII coordinator to testify in the hearings. The judge ultimately held OHA and 
the individual OHA DUII coordinator in contempt of court. Thankfully, our court did not 
have to resort to such drastic measures! The CCMH counselors and I had a number of 
meaningful conversations about issues around OHA guidance and the court’s need to 
have accurate reports in order to supervise DUII Diversions and DUII probations. The 
issues have been resolved and we continue to have a great working relationship. 
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DEFENSE ATTORNEY CONTRACTS 
 
The defense attorneys that handle the court’s indigent defense cases have requested an 
increase in compensation for their work. Notably, the compensation rate has not 
increased since it was last changed at the beginning of my tenure with the city five years 
ago. My recommendation is to change the pay structure to a flat rate of $2,000 per 
month for two of the defense attorneys. This pay structure would be similar to the 
structure in Oregon City. The defense attorneys do an excellent job for their clients, and 
the proposed increase would be well deserved.  
 
Similarly, the fee that the indigent clients repay to the court for the cost of the attorneys 
has not increased in 5 years. The fees are currently set at $200 per case for a newly filed 
case and $125 for a probation violation case. I recommend increasing these fees to $250 
and $175, respectively. It is important to note, however, that a court must waive those 
attorney fees if the court cannot make a finding that the person has the ability to pay.  
 
ANNIVERSARY 
 
It is the fifth anniversary of working for St. Helens for Mr. Erskine and me. It has been a 
joy to work for the city, and I look forward to the next five years! 


























